
Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting 
March 12, 2009 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, March 12, 2009.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires.
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Travis Morehead and Jim Stubbs.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of March 12, 2009 to order at 7:35 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2. 
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A.  February 12, 2009 Town Council Minutes
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the February 12, 2009 minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. January 2009 Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to accept the January 2009 Tax Collector’s Report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

C. Duplicate Tax Refunds  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to issue refunds for the duplicate property tax refunds in the amount of $117.78 and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
D. Order Tax Collector to Advertise Real Property Tax Liens and Report Delinquencies
· Mayor Becker pointed out the separate real property tax report that followed the duplicates and explained that this is the time of year that the council needs to adopt a motion to authorize and order the tax collector to advertise the unpaid taxes that constitute a lien on real property.  The advertisement is placed between now and June 30th.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to move that the tax collector advertise for collection for billing purposes and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

E. January 2009 Finance Report    
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the January 2009 finance report and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

F. Audit Report
· Mayor Becker pointed out that the council has received the audit report for the 2007-2008 fiscal year and as they can see from the cover letter everything has checked out and the Local Government Commission has approved the audit.  Mayor Becker explained that the audit report didn’t necessarily need to be approved; they have it and have had a chance to review it.  Mayor Becker stated that if the council had any questions for Mr. Mike Burns he would try to get him here next month.  
4.
Presentation by the Literacy Council of Union County – Jim Stubbs
· Mayor Becker introduced Mr. Jim Stubbs from the Literacy Council and explained that Mr. Stan Hojnacki was hoping to make this presentation tonight; however, Mayor Becker received an email from Mr. Hojnacki expressing his regrets for not attending, along with his perspective as a journalist and a former board member.  The email was copied and distributed to the council.  
· Mr. Stubbs introduced himself as the Chair for the Board of the Literacy Council and explained that this was his third year being part of the council.  Mr. Stubbs showed the council a short video presentation about adult illiteracy.   Mr. Stubbs explained that the Literacy Council works with 20,000 illiterate adults within Union County, both English and non English speaking.  Students that come to the Literacy Council are male/female, young adults, senior citizens, and employed/unemployed.  A lot of people think that these students are just trying to learn to read so that they better enjoy reading; however, this program is your most basic reading skills that enables students to be able to pick up a bottle of medicine and know what the instructions say on it, to be able to know what road signs say and to be able to get a driver’s license, or to be able to really work with their kids and actually see what a note says that the teacher sends home with the student instead of sometimes having to have their child translate the note to them.  The Literacy Council encourages anyone living in Union County that is struggling in basic reading to contact them for a free analysis where they find out a reading assessment in order to find out what level the person is actually at.  If they fall on a fifth grade or below level they will be assisted.  If their level is above the fifth grade, then South Piedmont Community College (SPCC) has programs that the Literacy Council pushes people onto and they hope that is where the ones they are working with will get to as well.  The main service of the Literacy Council is to provide one-on-one tutoring to adults by volunteers.  The students work each week that they come for approximately 1 ½ to 2 hours with a volunteer.  When the students come in they set up life skill goals so that the Literacy Council can work with them to reach a goal, not just a level of reading that they had on the assessment, but to be able to go in to put in for their driver’s license or to be able to go and have a meeting with a teacher without having to have a translator in the room.  They usually have some 80% of the students meeting their life skill goals while they are working through the tutoring program.
· One of the programs that the Literacy Council has is the Pace Project.  They are working with Title 1 schools in the county and the students/parents of students that are immigrant families in the area.  They have sessions with the parents to make literacy and reading part of their family activity, which is done at home.  
· In the new facility in downtown Monroe there is a computer lab with nine stations and six laptops.  When someone does come in to begin the program they will go through approximately ten hours on the computer to become literate on the computer as well as beginning to do the basics of reading.  Once that is done they are placed with a tutor, then the computer actually becomes something they do along with the one-on-one tutoring.  The computer is never the primary; it’s always the secondary supplementary to the one-on-one.  Their new facility is located “catty-corner” from the courthouse in downtown Monroe.  They also utilize and work with churches and public libraries all over the county.   Mr. Stubbs mentioned that the Literacy Council is currently working with approximately 7 or 8 students in the Mineral Springs area.  One person with a Mineral Springs address signed up this week; this was an English speaker needing literacy skills.  
· The Literacy Council gets the bulk of its funding through the Federal Work Force Investment Act, which is through the North Carolina Community College system and a “good large chunk” of the rest of it comes from the United Way of Central Carolina.  Both of these agencies have let the Literacy Council know that collections and funding are expected to be down.  They estimate that the drop will be anywhere from 20, 30, or 40%.  If it’s reduced by those amounts, the Literacy Council doesn’t know where they are going fit into there.  At the same time they have seen an increase in the number of students coming in that need their services.  This may be because they have more time on their hands with the unemployment situation and they want to work on their literacy while they are not employed at the moment.  Mr. Stubbs explained that they just wanted to let people know that they are not an emergency need type of agency, but they are a long term community development type of agency.  It is tough when the economy begins to slump a little and the funds are not there as prevalent at the same time that they need to raise it.  Mr. Stubbs asked that the council look at and consider the Literacy Council for any kind of funds that they might be able to have; it would be greatly appreciated.  
· Councilwoman Neill commented that Mineral Springs contributed last year and she personally spoke with Ms. Linda Moyer on several occasions to find out if there were people from the Mineral Springs area who were benefiting; there were some at that time and Mr. Stubbs said that there were still people utilizing this wonderful service at this time.  Mayor Becker explained to Mr. Stubbs that the way Mineral Springs funding works is that they budget a lump sum for non-profits, the council takes funding requests/presentations from non-profits, and then in June the council allocates the funds that have been earmarked for non-profits.  Councilman Countryman asked Mr. Stubbs if in developing these skills were they multi-lingual or was it done in English only.  Mr. Stubbs responded that they are developing their English skills.   One of the Literacy Council’s full time employees is bilingual as are a number of the tutors; they try to work with the students to better understand their questions when they have questions in their own language, which helps them get through the process.  Councilman Countryman asked if they were being educated in their own language or English.  Mr. Stubbs responded that they were taught to read in English.    
5.
Presentation by the Carolina Thread Trail and Consideration of a Resolution
· Mr. Travis Morehead showed the council a short video, made a short presentation and asked for the town’s support of a resolution for the Carolina Thread Trail.  The project started about late 2005 or early 2006.  They were looking for an environmental project that would have a big impact, not only on the environment, but on a regional scale.  There are over forty organizations that participated in a brainstorming session and the Thread emerged as the optimum project.  The reason it emerged is because they see it’s a legacy of conservation, they see it’s really acceptable to all citizens and it promotes community health.  It’s a regional greenway system of 14 counties (11 in North Carolina and 4 in South Carolina).  It is estimated that 2.3 million people will be connected.  A lot of folks get concerned when they see the map, because they believe that the planning has already gone by, its too late, it’s either going in my backyard and I don’t want it or it’s not going in my backyard, why isn’t it and Thread Trail representatives tell folks that they’re just trying to get folks to understand what they are talking about when they say regional greenway system (what sort of the scope and concept of it is).  Mr. Morehead advised that you shouldn’t be concerned where the lines are drawn now; the folks in Union County will get to draw them wherever they like.
· The Carolina Thread Trail is a non-profit organization that is housed at the Catawba Lands Conservancy; it’s sort of a separate arm.  The Catawba Lands Conservancy is an organization that Mineral Springs supports as a corporate champion.   The mission of the Carolina Thread Trail is to advocate plans for designing and planning for greenway trails to connect our communities together.  They try to provide and establish connectivity within Union County and the towns/greenways that are already started here and then they go outside Union County to make sure that Union connects to Stanley and Anson and other appropriate places.  They provide seed money to municipalities to start either planning (planning is one aspect of it) or design and construction of greenways and trails, and then they provide technical support for practitioners (staff or Parks and Recreation).  There is an annual trail conference held where people come in from across the region and listen to other people’s successes and things they would have done differently.  The guiding principle is that they simply don’t want to talk about building a trail; they want to do something about it.  The Carolina Thread Trail wants to be transparent and open with everything that they do, especially in the planning process, they are welcoming to other opinions, and they are trying to be good stewards of what they’re given.  Primarily, the money they receive is from private donations, which they try to maximize to do the most public good.  The Carolina Thread Trail believes that it is important for the folks in Union County/municipalities to decide where or if they participate in the project; if the trails come and you want to be part of it there’s an open invitation, if not that is fine too.  Carolina Thread Trail also respects the land and the landowners.  The land is respected for what it gives us; clean air/water and the bounty on the table that we enjoy every evening.  The landowners’ wishes are also respected; being part of the Carolina Thread Trail at every level is voluntary.  They are not trying to push any kind of agenda on property owners that don’t want to participate.  
· Currently the Carolina Thread Trail is in the middle of a 25 million dollar capital campaign; they have raised 16 million dollars to date.  They have also been given land donations and/or land access by some corporate champions such as Duke Energy.  They are trying to maximize the government efforts on state and federal funding.  These are the types of grant opportunities that are supported by the Carolina Thread Trail.  Shortly, Union County will undertake a planning grant in order to determine local greenway opportunities.  The planning process begins with the community outreach.  The next step is plan preparation, which involves a steering committee being developed in Union County; people will represent the municipalities/county to come up with a plan map/plan draft document, which is brought out to the public for their review/comments.  Once the public is satisfied, the plan is brought to each municipality and the county advisory boards/planning boards/governing boards for adoption.       
· The Carolina Thread Trail represents a great opportunity for our communities to touch, to be connected to one another. It’s a great opportunity to conserve the land, especially some of our most precious natural resources around riparian corridors and water areas, to provide the state places for people to recreate and improve our health; then it provides local municipalities, hopefully, the opportunity to improve their economic conditions in some manner with the use of tourism and agritourism and things of that nature.  This is a very bold project and they recognize that it will take a lot of time (20, 25, 30 years) to complete the project.  
· Mayor Becker noted that Mineral Springs is quite aggressive; the town is currently in a land acquisition phase for greenway properties through efforts in working with a developer, the Catawba Lands Conservancy, and the Clean Water Management Trust Fund Grant to acquire some additional property.  Mayor Becker also noted that he has received interest from local trail users in the community to form/populate a trails committee for the town; this has not yet been brought to the council’s attention for approval.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Morehead if the Carolina Thread Trail would be a resource for a trail committee to call upon to provide advice and planning assistance.  Mr. Morehead responded absolutely, they try to harness everybody’s good ideas throughout the region.  The breadth and width of it all is enormous and there are a lot of good ideas out there (that aren’t coming from the Carolina Thread Trail), they are coming from people (Parks/Recreation) that are on the ground that are planning the foot trails.  There are example easements/construction details, etc. of things that have worked and what haven’t.  Carolina Thread Trail is a central location for gathering this information.  Mayor Becker noted that Carolina Thread Trail was not asking for money, in fact it could be just the opposite, as the project evolves there could be funding available for some of the planning to the municipalities.  Mr. Morehead responded that was right; they are working on a grants program right now.  Grants are scheduled to come online at the end of the month for municipalities that have already adopted the Carolina Thread Trail Master Plan.  Councilwoman Neill commented that the town’s slogan is “Conservation by Design” and the council would be remiss if they did not support this resolution.   
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adopt the resolution (R-2009-03) and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None 
· The resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT 

FOR THE CAROLINA THREAD TRAIL

R-2009-03


Whereas, the Town of Mineral Springs is committed to maintaining and enhancing quality of life for its citizens and recognizes that the Carolina Thread Trail will contribute to quality of life by weaving together communities via a regional network of trails and greenways eventually connecting fifteen counties and millions of citizens; and


Whereas, many communities in our region have taken a lead in planning and/or building local trails and greenways, and those efforts can be greatly enhanced by being connected to a larger regional network of trails; and


Whereas, trails and their green buffer areas will help improve the quality of the air we breathe by preserving trees and vegetation and by promoting non-motorized transportation, and will enhance the quality of our water through natural buffers and mitigation of storm water run-off; and


Whereas, trails and greenways provide key amenities to neighborhoods and safe areas for our citizens and children to travel, exercise, play and connect with nature away from heavily trafficked areas; and


Whereas, trails have significant impact on the economic viability of the region through increased levels of tourism, enhanced property values, added jobs related to the construction of and along the trail, as well as enhanced ability to attract and retain businesses to the region due to improved quality of life; and


Whereas, trails and greenways are freely accessible community assets offering opportunities for recreation and exercise to everyone, including children, youth and families, and provide safe places for people to experience a sense of community and create stronger social and family ties; and


Whereas, there is no second chance to protect the Carolinas’ great resources in this unique way for our children, grandchildren and great grandchildren, and the cost of these invaluable resources will only increase in the future; and


Whereas, private funding is available to communities from the Carolina Thread Trail for planning and construction of regional trails, and this private funding will leverage public funding from federal, state and various sources;


Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Town of Mineral Springs supports the Carolina Thread Trail and is committed to working with neighboring communities and with the Carolina Thread Trail to plan, design and build a system of trails that will connect our communities, people and special regional points of interest for years to come.




ADOPTED this 12th day of March, 2009.

S/Frederick Becker III
Mayor Frederick Becker III


Attest:


S/Vicky Brooks



Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk
6.
CONNECT – Centralina Council of Governments
· Mayor Becker pointed out that there was not a representative from CONNECT here this evening and asked the council if they wished to consider the resolution without a presentation.  There was a consensus of the council to wait for a presentation.  
7.
Consideration of a Sound System for the Town Hall 
· Mayor Becker explained that Mr. Holloway couldn’t make it this evening, because he had a scheduling conflict with a Turning Point banquet fundraiser.  Some of the council members may remember back when the town solicited proposals several years ago for a sound system.  Tom Kalin actually got a number of proposals for a set-up/tear-down system to use at the fire department; eventually the council selected Holloway Music.  They are a Monroe company that would provide the service, they made a presentation, did a demonstration, and the council was very pleased with them.  Councilwoman Neill commented that Holloway Music had the best proposal.  Mayor Becker continued that Holloway Music was the best proposal by far and the council was ready to accept it; however, they realized that the set-up/tear-down system was going to be impractical; they didn’t know how long they were going to be at the fire department, they didn’t have the money, so they let it go.  Mayor Becker explained that he went back to Mr. Holloway since he had kind of been the winning bidder several years ago and asked him to update his proposal for a permanent system.  Mr. Holloway was led to believe that the town was seeking proposals for the system; he wasn’t told that he was the first one to be asked.  The proposal is fairly self-explanatory; Mayor Becker has studied it and worked at length with Mr. Holloway.  Holloway Music has been in business in Monroe for a long time, they’ve done the City of Monroe’s council chamber and some smaller systems than he is proposing for Mineral Springs for towns like Fairview and Unionville who are meeting in small meeting rooms.  What Holloway Music is proposing for the Mineral Springs Town Hall is a permanent system with recording capabilities from each microphone, with a PA to the audience, and ceiling mounted speakers.  Mayor Becker commented that he was impressed with the $12,254 price proposal for the system.   Mayor Becker noted that this was not a competitive bid process like the town tall construction process was.  The price came in below what Mayor Becker had budgeted in his mind.  Mayor Becker also thought that it was a good idea to have someone local available that would be able to come if we had a bad amplifier or mother board.    Councilwoman LaMonica asked how long Holloway Music has been in business.  Mayor Becker responded that the letterhead says since 1912; it is possible that Mr. Holloway’s grandfather started the business.   Mayor Becker noted that it just seems a lot of people end up going through Holloway Music and that he has a lot of confidence in them.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that Holloway Music is offering a three year warranty.   
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the Holloway Music proposal   and Councilwoman Neill   seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None 
8.
Consideration of Purchasing a Steeplechase Brochure Advertisement 
· Mayor Becker explained that the $300 price has not increased for the black/white full page advertisement for the Steeplechase brochure.  A copy of the advertisement was included in the council agenda packet for review.  Mayor Becker asked if the council was interested in doing the advertisement again this year.    
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to do a full page ad as normal and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
9.
Consideration of Appointing a Representative from Mineral Springs to Serve on the Union County Commissioner Governance Advisory Committee
· Mayor Becker noted that the memo from Ms. Brooks and from the county clerk’s office was self explanatory.  The history of this goes back to the vote that was on the ballot approximately a year ago about changing the county commission to districts; it was shot down rather resoundingly.   Mayor Becker stated that it was a bad plan, it was not well thought out, there was very little local input, and it came out of Raleigh.   Representative Pryor Gibson represents parts of Monroe, Wingate, Marshville, and points east.  Mr. Gibson has made it clear that he again intends to introduce a bill in Raleigh to try to force Union County into districts.  Mayor Becker met with Representative Gibson and Commissioner Openshaw a couple of months ago to let Representative Gibson know that the commissioners don’t want to be forced into this, because it doesn’t make good political sense nor does it make good civic sense.  The Union County Commissioners have thrown out the challenge that if people feel there’s representative inequity in the county, we should find out at the county level what the problem is; therefore, the commissioners have come up with this committee.  This will get the feel of the fourteen municipalities as well as some “at-large” members, so that they can come together with a unified voice saying “this is what we think is going to serve the people of Union County the best”.  Mayor Becker informed the council that Councilwoman Critz let him know, when she called to say she wouldn’t be able to make this meeting, that she is willing to volunteer to be on this committee if the council wants her to do that.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that Janet Critz be nominated to that committee and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

10.
Town Hall Renovation Progress Update
· Mayor Becker told the council that he and Councilman Countryman decided to have their own independent mulch spreading day on Monday.  Councilman Countryman brought over his tractor and managed to get four loads of mulch moved before the job superintendent kicked them off the job site, since he thought the tractor was making too many ruts in the driveway.  Mayor Becker informed the council that the council bench, the audio/video cabinet, and the kitchenette have been installed.  Book Construction is really close to being on-schedule with the exception of concerns about soft soil under the stone where they don’t want to cap it with asphalt until its dry enough.  Mayor Becker noted that the town is not paying anybody to dig out any more soil.  
11.
Other Business
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked Mayor Becker what the outcome of the tap line running through our (Brantley Oaks) lovely property and the back of Copper Run was.  Mayor Becker responded that he received no promises.  Mayor Becker explained that Union Power sent out a letter (to affected parties) with a map showing 23 possible routes that they could run a 100KV line to get to their proposed Twelve Mile Creek substation at Lowe’s in Waxhaw.  Councilwoman LaMonica pointed out that one of those possible lines would go “smack dab” through the Copper Run trail system, between Brantley Oaks and Copper Run.  Mayor Becker attended the public meeting that was held on March 5th and brought along his own Mineral Springs trails map and talked about the amount of public money that was going into the area here.    Mayor Becker stated that this was a long shot corridor that would go from the 100 KV Duke Power Line that feeds Parkdale and tie into that and cut across Mineral Springs; they would be looking at undeveloped land.  It was actually going to go across the triangle in the center of town right where Potter Road and Pleasant Grove fork, right behind Clara McDonald’s house, it would be crossing there and going down across the Blumenthal property, then down the creek right between Brantley Oaks and Copper Run on the property that we are seeing about a $340,000 investment of public funds to preserve the trees and the creek and not cut a hundred foot wide swath of trees out.  Mayor Becker stated that he did point out that this is not just a “not in our backyard” sort of thing, this is a significant investment of public funds and that this is really a bad route from that standpoint.  Councilman Countryman asked what the outcome was.  Mayor Becker responded that they said “yeah, okay thank you mayor for presenting that”.  Mayor Becker noted that the town council needs to keep an eye on them and possibly each council member should call Tony Herrin directly to let him know that they have been updated on this and are concerned about this particular corridor because it is a designated conservation corridor.  Mayor Becker mentioned that he felt that the most likely outcome would be right down Providence Road from the 100KV line that they own on Newtown Road, just straight down to the site that they have purchased behind the new Lowe’s.   
12.
Adjournment
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:47 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, April 9, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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